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PEMBROKE PLANNING BOARD MINUTES 

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 5, 2018 

 

PRESENT: Rebecca Coletta (Board Chairman), Andrew Wandell (Board Vice-Chairman), Thomas Irving 

(Board Clerk), Paul Whitman (Board Member), Daniel Taylor (Board Member), Matthew Heins 

(Planning Board Assistant), Peter Palmieri (Merrill Associates), Daniel Smith, Robert Galvin 

(Attorney), Kevin Grady (Grady Consulting), David Norman, Danielle Markol, Donald Markol, Charles 

Maccaferri, Jennifer Smith, Jeffrey Perette, Jacqueline Hauser, Frank Soracco, Cheryl Smith, Sean 

Melanson, Kristin Norman, Maria Karas, Paula DeMelo, Arthur Rubin, Maureen Robinson, Kenneth 

McCormick (Deputy Fire Chief), Robert Costanza, Ronald Robinson, Scott Glauben (Department of 

Public Works), Mark Hurley, and others. 

Chairman Rebecca Coletta opened the meeting by reading the Chairman’s statement. 

PUBLIC HEARING FOR PROPOSED SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 WASHINGTON STREET 

Ms. Coletta reopened the public hearing (continued from December 18, 2017, and January 22, 2018) 

for proposed site plan #SP3-17 at 346 Washington Street, from the application of Smith & Sons, 43 

Mattakeesett Street, Pembroke, MA 02359, requesting Site Plan Approval under the Zoning Bylaws 

of the Town of Pembroke Section V.7. (Site Plan Approval). Smith & Sons proposes to relocate to the 

property at 346 Washington Street. The company engages in the business of construction excavating, 

and also of mulch processing and sales. The property would be used for the storage of equipment 

and trucks, and for other purposes associated with excavating operations, and for the storage and 

sale of mulch. Two buildings, consisting of a total of 22,800 square feet, and one accessory furnace 

building would be constructed on the property. The property is located in the Business B zoning 

district, the Residential-Commercial zoning district, the Residence A zoning district, and the Historic 

District, at 346 Washington Street, Pembroke, MA 02359, as shown on Assessors’ Map E12 Lot 12 

and E12 Lot 14. A copy of the application is available in the Office of the Planning Board. 

Ms. Coletta noted for the record that since the board’s previous meeting, three members of the 

Planning Board went on a site walk at 346 Washington Street and also at the applicant’s mulching 

location at Copeland Lumber in Marshfield. 

Ms. Coletta mentioned that a letter [email] was received from Attorney Matthew Watsky on 2/5/18, 

and she asked that (with the permission of the board) rather than reading it into the record, it be 

included in the minutes of the meeting. [See materials appended to minutes.] In the letter Mr. 

Watsky stated that he would not attend the meeting, and he expressed certain objections to the 

project relating to noise and odors. 
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Ms. Coletta mentioned that a letter was received [on 2/5/18], signed by many [12] abutters, 

expressing concerns about the project as to whether its operations will be injurious, noxious or 

offensive to the neighborhood, and arguing the proposed use would not be light industry. She 

suggested that, with the permission of the board, it be included in the minutes of the meeting. [See 

materials appended to minutes.] 

Ms. Coletta mentioned that a letter was received on 2/5/18 from David Norman, an abutter residing 

at 15 Pleasant Street, with court opinions attached. The letter is concerned with impact standards, 

wood grinding, the agricultural exemption, notice requirements, a possible common driveway, and 

other issues. She stated that the letter would be included in the minutes of the meeting. [See 

materials appended to minutes.] 

Ms. Coletta mentioned that a letter was received [on 2/5/18] from Attorney Robert Galvin, which 

states that the applicant offers a condition restricting use of the mulch grinder in his ongoing 

operation, but proposes to use the grinder for the cleanup of the site. The letter also explains and 

describes other issues. Mr. Galvin also submitted a letter, which he received from the Massachusetts 

Forestry Alliance, regarding the law on lumbering operations as a farming use. Mr. Galvin also 

submitted a proposed schedule of loam screening. [See materials appended to minutes.] 

Based on the materials submitted by Mr. Galvin, Ms. Coletta described the loam screening and its 

impacts. Ms. Coletta explained that, in addition, the vehicles and equipment would be equipped with 

Smart White Noise backup alarms, to adjust the backup alarm sound relative to ambient noise. She 

explained that regular operations would be 6 to 8 Monday to Friday, 7:30 to 4:30 on Saturdays, and 

pickups and deliveries only on Sundays and holidays. 

Ms. Coletta noted that the board had received a new review letter from its peer review engineer, 

Peter Palmieri, and the board members spent a few minutes reviewing the letter. Ms. Coletta and 

Mr. Palmieri discussed the need for soil testing, and the waiver requested for curbing. 

Ms. Coletta mentioned that the board also received a copy of a letter dated January 24, of a peer 

review on behalf of the Conservation Commission of the wetlands area. 

Ms. Coletta and Mr. Galvin discussed requesting an extension of the time for site plan review. 

The board members discussed the site at 346 Washington Street, and Mr. Whitman described how 

bad the site’s current condition is. Ms. Coletta also described the disheveled nature of the site, and 

emphasized the benefit to the town if it were to be cleared. Mr. Whitman went into more detail 

about the site’s condition, and mentioned that he’d be opposed to grinding on a long-term, 

permanent basis. Mr. Irving concurred. 

The board members, Daniel Smith and Kevin Grady discussed the landscape barriers proposed 

around the edges of the site, the anticipated process of cleanup, and the challenges of building on 

the site. Mr. Whitman and Mr. Grady discussed a wet area that Mr. Grady said the Conservation 

Commission doesn’t regard as a wetland. 

Mr. Taylor and Mr. Grady talked about the entrance to the site, along Washington Street, and its 

design. 

Mr. Galvin explained that a noise study showed it would be cost-prohibitive to reduce the noise of a 

grinder sufficiently. He emphasized that a loam screener makes dramatically less noise. He noted 
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that the Massachusetts Forestry Alliance agrees that Mr. Smith’s operation would qualify to be 

agricultural. He described the Smart White Noise backup alarms. He said the regular operation of the 

business would be 6 am Monday to Friday [Mr. Galvin did not clarify the ending time], 7:30 am to 

4:30 pm on Saturdays, and pickups and deliveries only on Sundays and holidays. Thus a person could, 

for example, pick up mulch on the weekends. There would be no loam screening on the weekends. 

Mr. Galvin explained that he had informed Attorney Matthew Watsky of the applicant’s willingness 

not to do mulch grinding on a permanent basis. 

Ms. Coletta opened the meeting to comments from the public. 

Maria Karas, a resident at 400 Washington Street, spoke. She expressed concern about the grinding, 

and Ms. Coletta explained that this would be a condition in the decision. Ms. Karas expressed her 

worry about the operations in general, traffic and the damage to the road’s paving, possible odors, 

the possibility of small particles and asthma, the lack of a noise study, and the quantity of loam 

screeners. She stated her concern that the project’s specifics keep changing. She said that the 

property owner should be required to clean up the site. 

Ms. Karas complained that the board is favoring the applicant, and Ms. Coletta explained that the 

board treats both sides equally. 

A member of the public (who did not state her name) asked about property taxes, and Ms. Coletta 

and Mr. Galvin clarified this, especially relating to Chapter 61B (the forestry-agricultural use). Mr. 

Galvin explained that only a portion of the land would be classified as Chapter 61B. Ms. Coletta 

explained the rest would be taxed per its commercial use. 

Ms. Karas asked about how the trees would be accessed when they are cut, and Mr. Galvin and 

others explained this. Ms. Karas asked about the 30’ rule and frontage. She explained that she would 

prefer there not be mulch on the property, and there be no additional traffic. She expressed worry 

that the project keeps changing, and Mr. Grady and Mr. Galvin explained that the plan had not 

changed in the past two weeks—the only thing that had changed was the withdrawal of the 

proposed grinding. Ms. Karas stressed that such a use should take place in one of the industrial 

zones, not in a business zone. 

Louis Horvath spoke. He explained that he has been the manager of a business in the center of 

Pembroke for 15 years, and has seen a Smith Excavating project in his neighborhood. He expressed 

the opinion that the presence and activities of Smith & Sons have been a benefit to the town, and 

that the company would probably do a fine job of improving the site. 

A member of the public (who did not state her name) said that noise from the site travels to her 

property easily, and is a disturbance to her. Therefore she is concerned about any sort of use that 

would create noise. Ms. Coletta explained that anyone who develops the property would have to do 

a cleanup which would generate noise, and the member of the public stated that her concern is 

about the long-term use. 

Ms. Karas added her additional concerns about the project. Ms. Coletta said that the Planning Board 

seeks to take into account the abutters’ worries, and to avoid unnecessary problems, but also tries to 

attain the highest and best use of land in town. She noted that the site is mostly zoned for business 

use. Ms. Karas said that business and residential uses should not be mixed, and that the proposed 
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use does not qualify as light industrial. A few board members noted that Smith & Sons’ current 

operation is located in a denser part of town with several residences nearby. 

Mr. Smith described the loam screener. He mentioned that his business has been operating a 

screener like this at its current location for several years, and the neighbors haven’t been bothered 

by it. He stated that the site will need an extensive cleanup, which will be a major operation. He 

talked about the history of his company. 

Mr. Galvin mentioned that only a small portion of the property is zoned Residential-Commercial. 

Referring to a site map, he indicated where the different zones lie on the property. He noted that in 

the Business B zone, new residences cannot be built. He emphasized that Route 53 (Washington 

Street) is already a very busy state highway, and the additional traffic caused by Smith & Sons would 

be minimal relative to the existing traffic. 

Jennifer Smith spoke. She explained that she is the wife of Daniel Smith. She emphasized that the site 

is very large, at 16 acres, and any development would probably generate a great deal of traffic. She 

said that some other types of development might cause more traffic than Smith & Sons. She stated 

that the smell of mulch is not objectionable. She emphasized that Smith & Sons cares about the 

town. 

Ms. Karas said that perceptions of what smells are unpleasant are relative. She stated that abutters 

should be protected from noxious businesses which generate odors or noise, as is provided in the 

zoning bylaws. 

Jacqueline Hauser, a resident at Carriage House Lane who lives nearby, described her concern about 

the cost of the cleanup. Mr. Whitman explained that the applicant, Smith & Sons, would clean up the 

property, and that presumably this is why the property owner has chosen to sell the property to Mr. 

Smith. He discussed the history of the site and the damage done to it by Chip-Tech. 

Danielle Markol, a resident at 416 Washington Street, spoke. She stated her opinion that the 

businesses in the vicinity do not get monitored and policed properly, and thus the businesses tend to 

do what they want regardless of the effect on the neighbors. 

Charles Maccaferri, a real estate broker representing the owner, spoke. He explained that the owner 

of the property is not Chip-Tech, and that the owner received several offers for the property and 

chose Mr. Smith’s offer as the most suitable. He said that Mr. Smith asked if fill could be stored on 

the site, and the owner of the property checked with the engineer that the material would only be 

clean sand, and then agreed. 

Paula DeMelo, a resident at 400 Washington Street, spoke. She said that one of the residents on 

Pleasant Street told her that it took the firefighters three weeks to put out the fire in the mulch piles 

when Chip-Tech was using the site. 

Kenneth McCormick, the Deputy Fire Chief, explained that Chip-Tech did not store and maintain the 

mulch piles properly, and that the Fire Department now has stricter rules and will enforce them more 

vigorously. He described some of these rules and guidelines, and emphasized that the Fire 

Department will monitor the situation. 

Mr. Smith explained that the finished product of mulch does not even burn. Ms. Karas said the mulch 

should be turned regularly. She said that a smoker could accidentally set a mulch pile on fire. 
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A member of the public (who did not state her name) asked if there will be a fuel tank to pump gas 

for Smith & Sons’ trucks and equipment. Mr. Smith said yes, and Mr. McCormick explained that this 

is legal provided it meets the applicable codes and rules, and that there are already a few of these in 

Pembroke, such as at landscaping companies. 

David Norman, an abutter who lives nearby, asked the board to impose some time limit for the 

cleanup of the site. He stated that the agricultural use is questionable, and asked the board to 

consider this carefully. Ms. Coletta said that, since the proposed grinding has been withdrawn, 

perhaps the board no longer needs to decide on the agricultural issue. Mr. Whitman noted the 

applicant plans to grow trees on the site, and so a portion of the site would be agricultural. Mr. 

Norman stated that the issue is more complex, and a discussion ensued about agricultural use. Mr. 

Norman noted there would still be a question of incidental agricultural use versus primary 

agricultural use. 

A member of the public (who did not state her name) asked about the noise involved in the 

harvesting of the trees. Ms. Coletta described the various agricultural, forestry and recreational 

classifications. 

A member of the public (who did not state her name) expressed concern about the noise involved in 

the harvesting of trees. She said that in the past Chip-Tech did not follow the conditions of the 

decision, despite her efforts to get them enforced. Ms. Coletta noted that Smith & Sons has not 

caused any complaints at its current location. 

The board and Mr. Heins discussed the schedule of future board meetings, and the need for the 

applicant to request an extension of the deadline. 

Scott Glauben, of the Department of Public Works, spoke. He explained that he runs the cemetery 

adjacent to Smith & Sons’ current property, and the noise of the loam screener has never been an 

issue, even during internments. He stressed that Mr. Smith uses state-of-the-art equipment, and so 

the noise is minimal and there are no complaints. 

Ms. Karas asked how many loam screeners would operate at the site, and Mr. Smith said it would be 

one screener and one stacker. He and Mr. Grady said that cutting down the trees would only take a 

day and a half, after three years of growing. 

Ms. Karas complained that there is bias. Ms. Coletta said her impression is that some neighbors don’t 

want any noise at all and would prefer the site become conservation land. Ms. Karas said that she 

feels the board is biased, and Mr. Wandell and Ms. Coletta expressed disagreement. Ms. Karas 

expressed her opposition to the project again. Mr. Wandell mentioned that the board has given a lot 

of time for members of the public to express their views. He and Mr. Taylor explained that the area 

will always have some noise due to the traffic on Route 53 and the nearby businesses. 

Donald Markol, a resident at 416 Washington Street, spoke. He stated that the street is busy, but in 

the backyard it’s fairly quiet and this project would create noise in his backyard too. 

A member of the public (who did not state her name) complained about the cleanup. Ms. Coletta 

explained that another use could be equally loud. The member of the public said that the project 

design keeps changing, and Ms. Coletta explained that the changes have generally reduced the noise 

and impact. The member of the public said that she wishes the property would remain undeveloped. 
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Mr. Grady explained that another proposed use had involved a donut shop, gas station and strip 

mall. 

The board and Mr. Heins discussed the schedule of future board meetings. Mr. Wandell made a 

motion to continue the public hearing at 7:45 pm on Monday, February 12, 2018, Mr. Whitman 

seconded the motion, and the board voted unanimously in favor. 

Ms. Coletta explained that the public hearing has not been closed but continued. She explained that 

the next hearing will probably be shorter, and the board might reach a decision and vote on the 

project at that time. 

Mr. Wandell made a motion to adjourn the meeting, Mr. Taylor seconded the motion, and the board 

voted unanimously in favor. 

The next regular meeting of the Planning Board will be on Monday, February 12, 2018, at 7:00 pm. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Matthew Heins, Planning Board Assistant 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM ATTORNEY ROBERT GALVIN RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 1 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM ATTORNEY ROBERT GALVIN RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 2 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM ATTORNEY ROBERT GALVIN RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 3 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER INCLUDED WITH LETTER FROM ATTORNEY ROBERT GALVIN RE: SITE 

PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 4 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: SCHEDULE INCLUDED WITH LETTER FROM ATTORNEY ROBERT GALVIN RE: 

SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGES 5-7 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: EMAIL FROM ATTORNEY MATTHEW WATSKY RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 1 OF EMAIL) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: EMAIL FROM ATTORNEY MATTHEW WATSKY RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 2 OF EMAIL) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM 12 NEIGHBORS RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 WASHINGTON 

STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 1 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM 12 NEIGHBORS RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 WASHINGTON 

STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 2 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM DAVID NORMAN RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 1 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM DAVID NORMAN RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 2 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM DAVID NORMAN RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 3 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM DAVID NORMAN RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 4 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM DAVID NORMAN RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 5 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM DAVID NORMAN RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 6 OF LETTER) 
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APPENDED MATERIAL: LETTER FROM DAVID NORMAN RE: SITE PLAN #SP3-17 AT 346 

WASHINGTON STREET, RECEIVED 2/5/18 (PAGE 7 OF LETTER) 

The attachments noted below, comprising an additional 18 pages, are not included in these minutes, 

but are attached to the copy of the letter in the project’s file at the Office of the Planning Board. 

 


